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CHAPTER I 

INTRODUCTION 

The American educational system has been alternately praised and 

criticized for its successes and failures. These criticisms are often 

directed toward education in general, and more recently, toward the 

quality of education in this country. The attainment of a quality 

education has come to be a value. For many people, this attainment 

has been equated as the beginning of success. 

In recent years, however, dissatisfaction with public education 

has been on the increase. The public now demands more accountability 

from all phases of education. Teachers are expected to increase 

learning at each level of instruction, while at the same time keeping 

current with new techniques and curriculum changes in their respective 

fields. In the last decade, many states have enacted more rigid 

standards for both student graduation and teacher certification. Leg­

islative action has also been focused on staff development and other 

mandated programs designed to increase teacher competence. 

Staff development can be a vital part of shaping the outcomes of 

quality education. The state of Oklahoma has recognized this need for 

quality education and in 1980 enacted legislation in the form of House 

Bill 1706, which contained provisions to better ensure quality educa­

tion. One intent of this legislation was to establish a staff devel­

opment procedure whereby the teachers of the state of Oklahoma would 



continue their education beyond initial licensing and certification. 

The bill also addressed funding of the staff development program and 

contained a provision for each school district to submit a staff 

development plan annually to the State Board of Education. Section 3 

of the bill is as follows: 

Each school district shall receive an appropriate amount 
of funds for the exclusive purpose of in-service teacher 
education staff development. Such funds shall be used 
for in-s.ervice teacher education and staff development 
during the school year 1980-1981. These funds shall be 
expended for in-service programs and planning staff 
development programs within guidelines outlined by the 
Professional Standards Board and as approved and adopted 
by the State Board of Education. All funds provided 
local districts after the school year 1980-1981, shall 
be provided by and subject to the approval of plans 
submitted to the State Board of Education by each local 
district no later than July 1, 1981. Such plan shall 
conform to planning and implementation guidelines out­
lined by the Professional Standards Board and as ap­
proved and adopted by the State Board of Education, 
including provisions for the development of staff de­
velopment guidelines in each local district as estab­
lished by local district committees, as defined in this 
act, and approved by each local district. Beginning 
with the school year 1981-1982, the revised plans of 
each school district for the succeeding year shall be 
submitted by May 1st of each year (Oklahoma Sessions 
Laws, 1980, p. 675). 

All teachers in Oklahoma are now involved in the staff develop-

ment portion of House Bill 1706. Staff development has become a vital 

part of the continual improvement of the competence of teachers. The 

programs provided to teachers are intended to result in the improve-

ment of the education of students. 

It was decided to sample the population to evaluate more fully 

the perceptions of personnel most actively involved in the staff de-

velopment program. These perceptions could then be analyzed, result-

ing in a better understanding of the staff development program as the 

teacher~ had been experiencing it. 
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Need for the Study 

House Bill 1706, an act passed by the 1980 Oklahoma Legislature, 

provides for a mandated staff development program for all teachers in 

the state of Oklahoma. The purpose of the staff development portion 

of the bill is written as follows: 

It is hereby declared to be the intent of the Legisla­
ture to establish a staff development procedure whereby 
all teachers of the state continue their education be­
yond initial licensing and certification by the state to 
ensure that the children of the state are taught by pro­
fessional educators, fully trained in their areas of ex­
pertise (Oklahoma Session Laws, 1980, p. 680). 

Oklahoma has also made a commitment to fund the staff development 

program and millions of dollars have been allocated for this purpose. 

This mandate affects all of Oklahoma's teachers on an annual basis, 

with large amounts of revenues providing the funding for the program. 

Such an all-encompassing program with dedicated funding should be 

assessed and carefully analyzed to provide the best possible program 

for teachers and the best possible value for the finances expended. A 

vital part of this assessment should be the perceptions of the people 

most closely tied to the staff development program--the teachers of 

the state of Oklahoma. 

Teacher attitudes and/or perceptions are needed to assess the 

program to determine answers to the following questions: 

1. How effective is the staff development program according to 

teachers in the state of Oklahoma? 

2. What is the current status of the program from a teacher's 

viewpoint? 

3~ What direction should the program take to provide the best 

possible opportunities for the future? 
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This study also broadened the data base of teachers' perceptions 

of the staff development program and provided data to evaluate the 

program, as well as providing suggestions for the improvement of the 

various facets of the program. 

Statement of the Problem 

A school district's staff development plan is to provide the 

means for the continuous improvement and enrichment for the teachers 

of each school district. The problem to be addressed is the lack of 

information on teacher's perceptions of the staff development program. 

An assessment of the perceptions of teachers is necessary to provide 

direction for improvement in the staff development program. 

With regulations requiring large amounts of teacher input man­

dated by House Bill 1706, it would be to the benefit of those persons 

actually charged with the development and regulation of staff develop­

ment programs to have a knowledge of how teachers view these experi­

ences. This assessment could both strengthen and broaden the data 

base currently in existence concerning the status of staff development 

programs in the state of Oklahoma. 

Research Questions 

The following research questions were answered by this study: 

1. How do teachers perceive the staff development program in the 

state of Oklahoma? 

2. Do significant differences exist in perceptions of teachers 

when grouped according to the following demographic variables: 

a. Sex 
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b. Age 

c. Grade(s) primarily taught 

d. Number of years teaching experience 

e. Highest degree held 

f. Size of school district 

Significance of the Study 

Much has been written concerning the development and organization 

of staff development programs in general. This study was designed to 

assess teacher perceptions of the staff development program in the 

state of Oklahoma. 

Those individuals and/or groups responsible for planning and 

organizing staff development activities at the local school district 

level might find the results significant for their use in preparing 

future staff development programs. State Department of Education 

officials who are responsible for the administration, evaluation, and 

improvement of the staff development program on a statewide basis 

might utilize the findings of the study for the improvement of the 

program. 

Future researchers in the area of staff development might find 

the results significant when contrasted and compared to results of 

other studies in the area of staff development. This study attempted 

to obtain as accurate an account as possible of teacher perceptions of 

staff development activities within the state of Oklahoma. 

Limitations of the Study 

The following limitations of the study were recognized: 
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1. This study was limited to classroom teachers employed in 

Oklahoma public schools for the 1984-85 school year. 

2. This study did not include the selection of teachers from the 

following groups: 

a. Teachers employed by private schools 

b. Teachers employed by dependent school districts 

c. Teachers employed by area vocational teachnical schools 

3. Selection of the participants for the study and distribution 

of the survey instruments to the participants was not direct. 

Definition of Terms 

The following definitions are provided for terms that have been 

used in conducting this study: 

House Bill 1706: An education bill passed by the 37th 

Legislature of the State of Oklahoma in 1980. 

Perception: "The process of getting to know the environment by 

means of the senses" (Engle and Snellgrove, 1974, p. 518). 

Staff Development: "A wide range of professional activities for 

teachers which contribute to their enhancement, enrichment, and 

growth, as well as contributing to the improvement of instruction" 

(Johnston and Yeakey, 1977, p. 230). 

Organization of the Study 

This study was organized into five chapters. An introduction, 

statement of the problem, research questions, significance of the 

study, limitations of the study, definition of terms, and need for the 

study have been presented in Chapter I. Chapter II provides a review 
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of selected literature related to the areas of staff development and 

inservice education. The methods and procedures utilized to conduct 

the study are presented in Chapter III. Chapter IV presents and 

analyzes the data collected. Chapter V concludes the study and con­

tains the. summary, conclusions, and recommendations. 

Summary 

Staff development is recognized as a primary means of assisting 

teachers in the areas of personal and professional development. 

Through the enactment of House Bill 1706, Oklahoma has developed 

regulations and fundings for a statewide staff development program. 

These governing regulations dictate that teachers in Oklahoma shall 

participate in a mandated staff development program. 

The primary purpose of this study was to ascertain how teachers 

perceive the staff development program in the state of Oklahoma. A 

sample of teachers currently teaching in independent public school 

districts was surveyed by use of a mailed questionnaire. The data 

gathered· from this survey resulted in a description of teacher percep­

tions of the staff development program. 

7 



CHAPTER II 

REVIEW OF LITERATURE 

Introduction 

Inservice education has gained the attention of several audiences 

within the past few years. Dillon (1976) stated: 

Today, staff development has much broader implications 
and is generating widespread interest. National organi­
zations that have recently published reports on the 
topic include the National Education Association, the 
National School Public Relations Association, and the 
American Association for Colleges of Teacher Education 
(p. 165). 

Both inservice and staff development are currently viewed as one 

possible solution to th~ decline of the public schools. Edelfelt 

(1977), in addressing the situation, stated: 

Teachers, other educators, and the public have in var­
ious ways indicated that this is the time to give atten­
tion to the career-long development of public school 
personnel if we are to have the quality of schools this 
nation needs (p. 10). 

As both times and teachers change, the need for knowledge in a 

variety of areas is magnified. Ogletree and Allen (1976) stressed the 

need for inservice education by stating: 

In-service education is a vital part of the educational 
process for classroom teachers. The professional prepa­
ration of teachers is a continuing process, and self­
renewal must occur if teachers are to remain abreast of 
changing needs of society and of students. Effective 
in-service programs should help the teacher meet these 
changing needs (p. 47). -
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The interest shown toward inservice education has not been lim-

ited to educators and the general public. Several state legislatures 

have focused their attention on both the quantity and quality of 

inservice at the state level. Harris (1980) supported this interest 

in inservice by stating: 

There has been a genuine flurry of interest in in­
service education at the state level in recent years, 
especially since 1975. In concert with unions, school 
districts, colleges, and the federal government, ISE has 
not been a high-priority concern with state legislatures 
or departments of education until recently (p. 197). 

Need for Staff Development 

Inservice is becoming an area of concern to people both within 

and outside of education. Edelfelt (1974) reported that teachers want 

to continue to improve and be current. A 1973-74 National Education 

Association (NEA) assessment of teachers' needs indicated that they 

want changes and improvement in inservice education so that it more 

adequately meets their needs (Edelfelt, 1974). While inservice is 

seen as one way to improve schools, it is not viewed as the only way 

to improve schools. Concerning the public's dissatisfaction with 

schools, Ehrenberg and Brandt (1976) reported: 

Much is being said and written about the crisis in 
American education. Causes for the crisis may not be 
fully understood, but many people feel that vast expend­
itures for education are not producing enough literate, 
problem-solving individuals. Members of the public are 
saying with increasing frequency and frustration that 
they are not satisfied with their schools (p. 205). 

Inservice is often seen as an integral part of education. Inser-

vice is now more and more a part of the total school year with a 

variety of programs offered, rather than a one-time program offered at 
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the beginning of the school year. Brimm and Tollett (1974, p. 521) 

stated that "in-service education has long been recognized as a vital 

part of the educational process for the classroom teacher." Addres-

sing inservice and staff development as an integral part of education, 

Wood and Thompson (1980) stated: 

The 1980s will be the decade of staff development just 
as the 1960s and 1970s were the decades of curriculum 
development. We have an abundance of curriculum and 
instructional plans; we now need to put them into opera­
tion in our schools. The Rand Corporation report on 
federally supported programs for egucational change 
points out that if schools are to install our improved 
plans, and perhaps even to survive, the 1980s must be 
the decade of staff development (p. 374). 

Currently, inservice is increasing in importance and there is a 

need for inservice in our schools. It is essential to recognize the 

need for inservice in an age of declining job markets for teachers, a 

declining student population, and an increased emphasis on educational 

accountability from the American public. Arends, Hersh, and Turner 

(1978) identified three reasons why the demand or need is increasing: 

First, with declining enrollments and related reductions 
in the work force, schools must emphasize developing 
current human resources over hiring new ones. Second, 
as the demands for educational reform (e.g. instruction 
in basic skills, career education, integration of more 
pluralistic student groups into the mainstream) have 
grown louder, more schools have attempted to implement 
new programs that require new attitudes and skills on 
the part of current staff. Third, traditional practices 
for organizing inservice education and times of scarce 
resources have rendered many would-be providers of in­
service impotent (p. 196). 

Another reason inservice is increasing in importance is teachers need 

to keep as current as possible with the changing needs of their stu-

dents. Dillon (1976) found three reasons for the increased emphasis 

on staff development: 
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(a) the declining birthrate and resultant decline in 
teacher turnover, 

(b) public dissatisfaction with the achievement of many 
students, and 

(c) general societal pressures that impinge on the 
schools (p. 165). 

Today's society demands more than ever that teachers be competent and 

the degree of competency needed to be effective is never sufficient. 

Teachers must therefore make a continuous effort to keep current with 

curriculum changes. Galloway (1972), in addressing the necessity of 

inservice education, stated: 

It is well known that teachers who serve the young in 
our schools have varying degrees of educational experi­
ence. Teachers soon learn that regardless of their 
degreed programs it is necessary to continue their pro­
fessional development. A bachelor's degree is not 
enough, a master's degree is better but not sufficient, 
and a doctorate is laudatory, but represents no guaran­
tee of final preparation. In a word, inservice educa­
tion is necessary for all (p. 273). 

Teacher Involvement in the Staff Development 

Program is Essential 

A recurring theme that is present in the literature is that 

teacher involvement is crucial to the success of a staff development 

program. Too often, staff development and inservice programs are 

planned for teachers rather than with teachers. Marshall and Caldwell 

(1984) stated that if inservice programs are to be meaningful, teach-

ers must take the responsibility for assessing their own strengths and 

weaknesses, developing plans for improvement, and measuring their 

progress. Research findings by Brimm and Tollett (1974) indicated 

that 93% of respondents surveyed in a statewide study in Tennessee 
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reported that teachers need to be involved in the development and 

evaluation of in-service programs. Edelfelt (1974) stated that teach-

ers want a voice in determining staff development programs because 

they know most directly the problems teachers face. Teachers are also 

likely to be more interested in the staff development program if they 

feel they have some involvement in the decision-making process. Inger-

soll (1976) emphasized the necessity of teacher involvement in the 

staff development program by stating: 

To fail to include the teacher in the decision-making 
process lacks sense for a variety of reasons: (a) when 
teachers are involved at the choice point, they are more 
likely to carry their interest into actual training; (b) 
it fails to make financial sense to offer something that 
has little relevance to teachers' needs; (c) to make all 
the decision at an administrative level is little more 
than patronizing (p. 169). 

Concerning teacher involvement in the planning of staff development 

programs, Johnston and Yeakey (1977) noted: 

The time is past when administrators can unilaterally 
decide the content and format of SDPs and expect them 
to be effective. No longer can there be planning for 
teachers. There must be planning with teachers. Teach­
ers will take educational reform and change seriously 
only when they are responsible for defining their own 
problems and delineating their own needs (p. 235). 

Mangieri and McWilliams (1976) stated: 

While consensus among educators is that staff involve­
ment plays a significant role in the success of any 
inservice program, the fact remains that this practice 
is more the exception than the rule. In reality, most 
inservice programs have been planned on the basis of one 
or two factors: (a) the administrator's personal per­
ceptions of the district's inservice needs; and/or (b) 
the availability of resources at the local college of 
education level (p. 110). 

Lawrence (cited in Zenke, 1976), in a monograph prepared for the 

Florida Department of Education, stated: 



Teachers are more likely to benefit from in-service 
programs in which they can choose goals and activities 
for themselves, as contrasted with programs in which the 
goals and activities are pre-planned (p. 181). 

Beneficial inservice programs are those that are planned with regard 

for the needs of teachers. Shared decision making between administra-

tors and teachers in addressing and identifying needs for a staff 

development program is the most positive course of action. Teachers 

will be more committed to the staff development program if they have 

been involved in planning and feel that they have some control over 

the staff development program. 

Criticisms of Staff Development and 

Inservice Programs 

While inservice has attracted much attention in recent years, it 

has also attracted much criticism. Byrne (1983) reported that teach-

ers have sought self-improvement utilizing a variety of approaches. 

However, what has been lacking is the consistent, uniform approach to 

staff inservice that accounts for faculty development in terms of 

individual and school system needs and goals. Realizing that teachers 

often view inservice from a negative point of view, Harris and Bessent 

(1969) noted that many in-service programs suffer from the following: 

(1) Inappropriate activities--selected without regard 
for purposes to be achieved. 

(2) Inappropriate purposes--a failure to relate in­
service programs to genuine needs of staff 
participants. 

(3) Lack of skills among program planners and directors 
who design and conduct instructional improvement 
efforts (p. 15). 

13 



14 

There are also teachers who criticize inservice education, not because 

they approach inservice with a negative attitude, but because they 

want inservice to be more meaningful. Mackie and Gervais (1977) 

stated that traditionally, inservice programs were either nonexistent 

or poorly conceived, and of little value to educators. 

Howey (1976, p. 102) reported that "inservice education in many 

respects resembles a patchwork quilt." Brimm and Tollett (cited in 

Ogletree and Allen, 1976) found most inservice programs poorly planned, 

r inadequately executed, and lacking valid evaluative procedures. Wood 

and Thompson (1980), in addressing deficiencies and criticisms of 

inservice education, wrote: 

The most common defects reported are poor planning and 
organization, activities that are impersonal and unre­
lated to the day-to-day problems of participants, lack 
of participant (teacher and administrator) involvement 
in the planning and implementation of their inservice, 
inadequate needs assessment, and unclear objectives 
(p. 375). 

Expressing a similar viewpoint, Yeatts (1976, p. 417) stated: "In-

service education has frequently meant make-do programs initiated from 

the top down with little regard for what the individual classroom 

teacher perceives as his or her needs and competencies." Inservice 

education has often been found to be lacking and certainly has had 

little impact on the classroom teacher in a large number of cases. 

Studies Relating to Teacher Attitudes and/or 

Perceptions Toward Staff Development/ 

Inservice Education 

The literature is well documented concerning the need for teacher 

involvement and teacher input into successful staff development 



programs. For proper evaluation to be made of any staff development 

program, it is also necessary to assess teacher attitudes and/or 

perceptions of the staff development program. Hendee (1976) suggested 

that teacher perceptions were essential to planning staff development 

programs by stating: "Some person designated as a 'staff developer' 

and given sufficient time and authority to act should be assigned the 

specific responsibility of planning programs emanating from perceived 

needs" (p. 163). The data base of teacher attitudes and/or percep-

tions of staff development programs is limited, but some studies have 

dealt with this essential phase of inservice. 

Ainsworth (1976) surveyed 732 teachers in Prince George's County, 

Maryland, and found that 60% of those surveyed indicated a greater 

concern for quality inservice presentations than about the possibility 

of pay or credit for their attendance. Ainsworth also noted: 

The five qualities mentioned by more teachers were: 
practicality (79.5%), support and encouragement (56.2%), 
systematic program (48.6%), variety (45.9%), and teacher­
sharing (42.5%) (p. 107). 

Teachers in the study also expressed a desire for inservice programs 

on techniques and methods in their particular area and on their par-

ticular level of instruction. Similarly, Ngaiyaye and Hanley (1978) 

surveyed 228 teachers in the Chicago Public Schools and reported: 

"They did prefer meetings organized and arranged for teachers of 

si~ilar grades, disciplines, or programs, than those arranged for 

all teachers, without regard to their grades or disciplines" (p. 306). 

Ainsworth (1976, p. 108) further reported that "the most frequently 

mentioned quality of inservice programming was support and 

encouragement." 

15 



16 

Brimm and Tollett (1974) conducted a statewide research study in 

Tennessee with one of two purposes for the study being to ascertain 

teacher attitudes toward inservice education programs. Results of the 

study indicated that an overwhelming majority of teachers prefer some 

sort of individualized inservice education program. Yet another find­

ing was that teachers want some group inservice programs to be con­

ducted. Over three-fourths of the respondents felt that attendance at 

system-wide inservice activities is desirable and should be required 

of all teachers. Concerning the utility of staff development programs, 

classroom teachers felt strongly (90%) that one of the primary pur­

poses of inservice programs should be to help the teacher upgrade 

his classroom performance. The teachers surveyed also indicated that 

one of the important ways to judge the effectiveness of an inservice 

program is its usefulness in helping teachers to cope more success­

fully with their professional tasks. The survey also indicated that 

inservice activities do not suffer from insufficient funding and that 

adequate follow-up to determine the effects of inservice activities 

does not exist. In a survey conducted of 112 Oklahoma teachers, Simms 

(1983, p. 28) found that "a significant number of respondents acknowl­

edge their need for continual engagement in activities which foster 

professional growth and improvement." Johnston and Yeakey (1977) 

surveyed both administrators and teachers in New Jersey and found that 

small group instruction was preferred, with sessions of half-day 

duration scheduled on school time. The majority of respondents fa­

vored academic credit versus stipend as compensation for attendance 

and both groups agreed that attendance should be mandatory. Ford 

(1985), in a survey of Oklahoma superintendents, found that 



"additional compensation should be available for teachers participat-

ing in staff development activities, but not an 'across the board' 

compensation" (p. 80). 

Various Methods of Providing Staff 

Development Programs 

Methods used to provide staff development programs for teachers 

vary widely from school district to school district. One of the 

biggest concerns concerning the implementation of staff development 

programs is when the meetings are to be scheduled. Edelfelt (1977) 

suggested the following when consideration is given to the scheduling 

of inservice education: 

The working lives of teachers are too heavily scheduled 
with teaching students in classes to have much left for 
inservice education. If inservice education is to be­
come an integral part of the teacher's job, it must be 

( 

moved into the schedule of the day (p. 13). 

Ehrenberg and Brandt (1976) stated that most districts schedule staff 

development on personal time rather than on district time. School 

districts must continue to search for ways to schedule staff develop-

ment as an integral part of the required operation. 

Zigarmi, Betz, and Jensen (1977, p. 547) reported that "the most-

used type of workshops (one-day regional workshops involving several 

school systems and after-school workshops) were judged to be the least 

useful by respondents." In addition to the scheduling of the time for 

inservice activities to take place, the model through which these 

activities take place is of primary importance. One model for profes-

sional growth is to have the teachers enroll at the local university 

for three or four credits. Another model is to ask the university to 
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give an extension course in the school district at a time convenient 

for teachers to attend. Yet another model, described by Fox and 

Griffin (1974), allows districts to select teams of teachers and 

administrators who work together on a problem of their choosing. This 

model, named the "inter-institutional model," combines resources of 

the university, the local school district, and the state department of 

education. The problem is identified before the workshop begins and 

is addressed during 16 four-hour, once-a-week sessions. 

Another model used for staff development purposes is the "inter­

visitation model." This model provides for teachers to visit other 

teachers' classrooms and for interaction to occur both before and 

after the presentation. Gersten (1979), in reporting on the results 

of an intervisitation model, stated that it led to "the integration of 

human resources which shaped fresher, more original thinking, which 

led to viable lessons" (p. 533). In recent years, the process of 

"coaching" has come to be recognized as another tool for staff devel­

opment. Joyce and Showers (1982) reported that coaching is one ele­

ment that can be used to assist teachers when attempting to transfer a 

new model into their active repertoire. According to Joyce and Show­

ers, coaching is utilized after the study of theory, the observation 

of demonstrations, and practice with feedback. Coaching is used to 

provide companionship, to help each other learn to teach the appro­

priate responses to their students, to discern the optimal uses of the 

model in their courses, and to provide one another with ideas and 

feedback. 
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Factors in a Successful Staff Development Program 

Staff development and inservice programs vary from state to state 

and from school district to school district within states. Some of 

the variance can be attributed to the various state legislatures that 

mandate staff development programs for every school district within a 

given state. Variance also is the result of different levels of 

funding for staff development programs, different needs of teachers 

within school districts, and varying staff development models that are 

utilized from district to district. Various research studies have 

determined, however, that while there are variables that necessarily 

exist, there are also qualities and characteristics that are deemed 

desirable for inclusion in staff development programs. Ainsworth 

(1976) found that the five qualities mentioned by more teachers were: 

practicality, support and encouragement, systematic program, variety, 

and teacher-sharing. Holly (1982) interviewed 102 teachers from ur-

ban, rural, and suburban Michigan school districts and found that the 

most important factor determining the value teachers placed on an 

inservice education activity was its personal relevance. Byrne (1983) 

made four assumptions concerning inservice: 

First, inservice at the local level must primarily be 
teacher oriented and teacher centered. Second, the 
program must be characterized by diversity and flexi­
bility. Third, the program should result in a planned, 
sequential activity for each individual in which one 
inservice activity is linked to another, and one year's 
program is linked to that of the following year. Fi­
nally, inservice should be well prepared around those 
specific training requirements that each individual sees 
as important and relevant to his own professional devel­
opment (p. 2). 

Hall (1983) surveyed 330 teachers in Oklahoma and identified four 
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essential factors in staff development programs which were: credit, 

involvement, choice, and relevancy. Ehrenberg and Brandt (1976) re-

ported the factors involved in the implementation of a staff develop-

ment program are time, money, and commitment. 

Hendee (1976) listed the following as major elements in staff 

development: recognizing need, assigning someone to be responsible to 

search out all available resources, making certain there is a well-

thought-out approach clearly articulated, and including staff members 

in the planning and evaluating of activities. 

Johnston and Yeakey (1977) concluded: 

Research reveals that the most effective SDPs are those 
which include cooperative administrative and staff 
planning, flexible goals, available resources, account­
able implementation, effective communication and follow­
up evaluation (p. 235). 

Certainly, it is clear that inservice meetings which are mindful 

of both strengths and needs of participants can bring about positive 

attitudes which carry over into practice in the classroom. 

Summary 

Staff development has received a great deal of attention on the 

local, state, and national levels. The need for staff development has 

been emphasized in the review of literature. This felt need has 

evolved into a legislative mandate in many states, including Oklahoma. 

Perhaps the one area of a staff development program that is crucial to 

its success is that of teacher involvement. Teachers are more willing 

to accept those programs they have had a part in formulating. 

Criticisms of staff development programs are numerous and will 
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continue to be numerous if staff development is handled in a haphazard, 
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ineffective manner. The review of literature itemized several factors 

for a staff development program to be successful. These factors must 

be incorporated if staff development is to reach its fullest potential. 

This review of literature will assist the researcher in determining 

teacher perceptions of the staff development program in Oklahoma. 



CHAPTER III 

METHOD AND PROCEDURE 

Design of the Study 

The purpose of this study was to ascertain teacher perceptions of 

the mandated staff development program in the state of Oklahoma. Ad­

ditionally, the study was designed to determine if significant differ­

ences existed in the perceptions of teachers when grouped according to 

demographic variables selected for the study. As detailed in Chapter 

I, these demographic variables are sex, age, grade(s) primarily 

taught, number of years teaching experience, highest degree held, and 

size of school district. 

This chapter will detail the method and procedure used for the 

study and will include the following sections: Population, Sample, 

Instrumentation, Data Collection, and Analysis of Data. 

Population 

A total of 457 independent public school districts was identified 

as the population for this study. The population of school districts 

was identified through use of a list which ranked all school districts 

in Oklahoma according to their 1983-84 average daily attendance. This 

list was provided by the Oklahoma State Department of Education Data 

Center. 
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Sample 

The sample for this study was selected utilizing a random sample 

technique. The population of school districts was stratified to 

ensure that school districts of all sizes were represented. A strati­

fied random sample was determined to result in a more representative 

sample of the school districts in Oklahoma. Since a stratified random 

sample was desired, the population of districts was f~rst divided into 

four groups. This grouping of independent public school districts was 

done on the basis of the 1983-84 average daily attendance for each 

district. Group 1 included the largest 115 independent public school 

districts based on average daily attendance for the 1983-84 school 

year. The average daily attendance for these districts ranged from 

919 to 42,078. Group 2 included districts whose average daily attend­

ance ranged from 445 to 915. Group 3 school districts ranged from 268 

to 443 average daily attendance. Group 4 represented districts whose 

average daily attendance ranged from 85 to 267. Groups 2, 3, and 4 

each contained 114 independent public school districts. It was deter­

mined that approximately 5% of all independent public school districts 

should be included in the sample. Therefore, using the table of 

random numbers in Bartz (1981) (Table L of Appendix 2), 24 independent 

public school districts were randomly selected to be included in the 

sample. This selection process resulted in six school districts being 

selected from each of the four groups. 

The group of certified and licensed teachers that represented the 

24 randomly selected school· districts included 512 elementary teachers 

and 647 secondary teachers, for a total of 1,159. This group was 
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identified through use of the Oklahoma Educational Directory, 1984-85. 

It was further decided to sample 50% of the total group of 1,159 

teachers. Demographic data were also collected on this group of 

teachers. 

Instrumentation 

The instrument used in the study was a modified version of the 

"Teacher Attitude Toward In-Service Education Inventory" developed at· 

Tennessee Technological University, Cookeville, Tennessee (Brimm and 

Tollett, 1974). The original inventory instrument was modified in 

several ways for this study. Since Oklahoma law mandated that all 

teachers shall participate in a statewide staff development program, 

it was decided to change the terminology on the questionnaire from 

"in-service" to "staff development." This change in terminology was 

carried out for two reasons. First, for the purpose of this study, 

inservice is viewed as a part of staff development, with staff devel­

opment being a concept much broader in scope than inservice. Sec­

ondly, the questionnaire was designed to assess teacher perceptions of 

the staff development program and it was felt that the change in 

terminology would be more congruent with the language and vocabulary 

of Oklahoma teachers in regard to the mandated program. 

A review of related literature was undertaken to determine what 

qualities authors in the areas of staff development and inservice 

deemed important to a staff development or inservice program. This 

review constituted an analysis of 58 professional journal articles 

and/or books written in regard to the areas of staff development 

and/or inservice education, and resulted in the identification of 21 
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qualities being mentioned as important to a staff development and/or 

inservice program. The 34 statements on the original inventory were 

then analyzed by the researcher in terms of the 21 qualities derived 

from the review of related literature. From this analysis, it was 

determined that 9 of the original 34 statements were not congruent 

with any of the 21 qualities as identified in the literature. This 

resulted in 25 statements that were to be included in the question­

naire for this study. Five additional statements were added to the 

pool to make a total of 30 usable statements for the questionnaire. 

These additional five statements were created in the five areas that 

were identified by the researcher as the most often mentioned quali­

ties of a staff development and/or inservice program through the 

review of related literature. The 30 statements were then randomized 

and assigned a new number for the questionnaire, utilizing Table L of 

Appendix 2 in Bartz (1981). 

Response categories for demographic data were also included on 

the questionnaire. Demographic data were gathered for two purposes-­

first, for the purpose of accurately describing the sample in the 

study, and secondly, the perceptions of teachers concerning the staff 

development program in Oklahoma were analyzed in terms of the demo­

graphic variables to determine if significant differences existed. 

These demographic variables were sex, age, grade(s) primarily taught, 

number of years teaching experience, and highest degree held. The 

selection of sex as a demographic variable was made to determine if 

the responses of female teachers varied significantly from the re­

sponses of male teachers. Underwood and Underwood (1977) attempted to 

analyze the needs and concerns of junior high school and middle school 
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teachers for the purpose of giving direction to inservice activities 

and found that female teachers viewed professional growth problems as 

significantly more difficult than did male teachers. Von Eschenbach 

and Noland (1982) conducted a study of 60 graduate social studies 

teachers designed to ascertain their perceptions of inservice training 

preferences for social studies education. Utilizing the Spearman Rank 

Correlation Coefficient to analyze the data, it was determined that 

male social studies teachers' order of preferences concerning two 

areas did not correlate with female social studies teachers' order of 

preferences. 

Age was selected as a demographic variable to determine if sig­

nificant differences existed in the perceptions of teachers when 

analyzed by categories of age. Johnston and Yeakey (1977, p. 230) 

stated: "It has often been said that the needs of teachers and ad­

ministrators tend to vary with age, sex, and professional life." It 

can be determined from an analysis of the data whether teacher percep­

tions of the staff development program vary with age. 

Grade(s) primarily taught was selected as a demographic variable 

to determine if significant differences existed in the perceptions of 

teachers when analyzed by grade(s) taught. Ingersoll (1976), in a 

study of 745 teachers designed to assess inservice training needs 

through teacher responses, found the responses of elementary school 

teachers varied from both junior high and senior high school teachers. 

The study suggested that sufficient differences existed between ele­

mentary and secondary school teachers to support differentiated train­

ing within inservice settings. Mann (1978), in a description of 

trainee characteristics of teachers, stated: "The higher the grade 
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level, the more resistant to training was the teacher" (p. 214), 

indicating that perhaps secondary teachers would be less positive in 

their perceptions of the staff development program than elementary 

teachers. 

The number of years teaching experience was selected as a demo­

graphic variable to determine if significant differences existed among 

groups of teachers in their perceptions of the staff development 

program. Turner (1970) suggested that inservice supervisors should be 

aware of the varying needs of teachers when grouped according to years 

of teaching experience. Denemark (cited in Turner, 1970) suggested 

grouping all teachers in a given school system into one of three 

groups for purposes of inservice education: (1) the beginning 

teacher, (2) the more experienced teacher, and (3) the veteran 

teacher. Donlan (1982) found in a study of teachers selected for 

summer writing projects that "Teachers with more experience may have 

more positive attitudes toward staff development than do teachers with 

fewer years experience" (p. 7). 

The highest degree held by teachers was selected as a demographic 

variable to determine if significant differences existed in the per­

ceptions of teachers when analyzed by highest degree held. In addi­

tion to the five demographic variables on the questionnaire, a sixth 

demographic variable (size of district) was added to determine if 

significant differences existe~ in the perceptions of teachers when 

analyzed by size of district. The demographic variables selected were 

thought to be among the more important variables that could be in­

cluded in the study by the researcher as well as members of the doc­

toral committee. A Likert-type scale was used for the 30 statements 
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on the questionnaire. Teachers selected to be included were asked 

to respond to each statement by circling one of the four responses 

listed. These responses were: strongly agree (SA), agree (A), dis­

agree (D), and strongly disagree (SD). Values of 1, 2, 3, and 4 were 

assigned to the responses, with 1 being strongly disagree and 4 being 

strongly agree. 

The questionnaire was further revised through recommendations for 

improvement from the doctoral committee and through suggestions ob­

tained from a pilot study. The pilot study included two additional 

independent public school districts not included in the sample for the 

study. In one of the two school districts, all elementary teachers 

were asked to participate in the pilot study. In the other school 

district included in the pilot study, all secondary teachers were 

asked to participate. The result was that 22 elementary teachers and 

16 secondary teachers participated in the pilot study, resulting in 

several improvements to the questionaire. All questions were further 

reviewed for understanding and clarity of meaning. 

Data Collection 

The questionnaire was administered in the spring of 1985. The 

initial contact with each of the 24 randomly selected independent 

public school districts was with the superintendent of each district. 

On April 10, 1985, packets containing information about the study were 

mailed to each of the 24 superintendents. Included in the packet was 

a letter to each superintendent explaining the purpose of the study 

and requesting support for the study in their school district. An 

enclosure requesting their approval and signature for the study to be 
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conducted in their district was included, along with the opportunity 

to request a copy of the results of the study. A stamped, addressed 

envelope was also included for return. A sample letter to building 

principals which provided the instructions for distribution of the 

questionnaires to the selected teachers in their building was included 

to inform the superintendents of the method of distribution of ques­

tionnaires to his/her faculty. A sample enclosure for the building 

principal to request a copy of the results of the study was also 

included. In addition, a sample copy -of the questionnaire that was 

to be distributed to 50% of the district's faculty was included for 

the superintendents' information. A follow-up telephone call to all 

superintendents not returning the signed enclosure was initiated on 

April 19, 1985. Telephone calls were made to all 11 superintendents 

that had not responded by returning the enclosure as of April 19, 
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1985. A 100% response was received from all 24 superintendents grant­

ing permission for the study to be conducted in their school districts. 

As soon as permission was received from the superintendent to 

conduct the study, a packet was mailed to each building principal in 

the school district. Included in the packet was a letter of instruc­

tions for distribution of the questionnaires to the selected teachers 

and an enclosure for the principal to indicate if a copy of th~ 

results of the study was desired. A stamped, addressed envelope was 

also provided for the principal's return of the enclosure. In addi­

tion, a sufficient number of questionnaires, along with individual 

stamped, addressed envelopes, were included for distribution to the 

selected teachers. The number of teachers in each building was 

identified through use of the Oklahoma Educational Directory, 1984-85. 



Additional questionnaires were included to be certain sufficient quan­

tities were received at each building. Follow-up in the form of a 

postcard was initiated to building principals 10 days after the pack­

ets had been mailed. Only those principals with building return rates 

of 100% were not mailed a postcard. Additional follow-up in the form 

of a letter to the building principal was mailed seven days after the 

postcard was sent, if a building had less than a 50% return rate. The 

sample selected included 24 independent public school districts, which 

represented 28 elementary schools, 11 junior high or middle schools, 

and 24 high schools. In addition to the three grade configurations 

presented, organizational structures were also represented as elemen­

tary/junior high, junior high/senior high, and elementary/junior 

high/senior high. Returns were received from 21 elementary schools, 

11 junior high/middle schools, and 19 high schools. No returns were 

received from seven elementary schools and five high schools. A total 

of 411 questionnaires were returned. The number of teachers included 

in the sample was 580, yielding a return rate of 70.86%. 

Analysis of Data 

The data from the questionnaires were coded, punched on data 

cards, and scored by computer, using the Statistical Analysis System 

(SAS). The data analysis included four major areas. The first of the 

areas was that of a frequency distribution for each of the demographic 

variables. Second, a mean was generated for each of the 30 statements 

which reflected perceptions of all the respondents. Third, for the 

purpose of analysis, the 30 statements were grouped into seven catego­

ries. Selection of the seven categories was based in part on a review 
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of related literature which offered general headings or areas of staff 

development programs. Selection of the categories was also based par­

tially on the identification of the 21 qualities that were mentioned 

as important to a staff development and/or inservice program. Finally, 

additional refinement for the seven categories was accomplished 

through suggestions offered by members of the doctoral committee. 

These seven categories are as follows: Effectiveness, Evaluation, 

Expectations, Scheduling, Support and Encouragement, Teacher Involve­

ment, and Utility. Means were then generated for all respondents for 

each of the seven categories. Finally, the six demographic variables 

were checked against the seven categories to see if a significant 

difference existed by the use of an analysis of variance. 



CHAPTER IV 

PRESENTATION AND ANALYSIS OF DATA 

Introduction 

As stated in Chapter I, the research study was designed to ascer­

tain how teachers perceive the staff development program in the state 

of Oklahoma. These perceptions were obtained from responses to a 

survey questionnaire mailed to a selected group of teachers in Okla­

homa in the spring of 1985. 

All 457 public, independent school districts in Oklahoma were 

placed into one of four groups based on average daily attendance 

figures for the 1983-84 school year. From each of the four groups, 

six school districts were randomly selected for inclusion in the 

study. Data presented in Table I shows the average daily attendance 

range for each of the four groups, as well as the number of school 

districts in each group. The four groups were assigned an identifica­

tion number, with group one being the group with the largest average 

daily attendance and group four being the group with the smallest 

average daily attendance. 

The superintendents representing these 24 school districts were 

then contacted by letter requesting permission to conduct the study in 

their district. Permission to conduct the study was received from 13 

superintendents within 10 days. Follow-up calls to the remaining 11 
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superintendents were initiated and permission to conduct the study was 

received within an additional 14 days. Once permission was granted by 

the superintendent to conduct the study, all building principals in 

that district were mailed a packet containing a letter of explanation, 

sufficient survey forms for their building, and instructions for 

distribution of the survey instrument to the building faculty. 

Group 
Number 

2 

3 

4 

Totals 

TABLE I 

GROUPING OF SCHOOL DISTRICTS BASED ON 
AVERAGE DAILY ATTENDANCE 

Average Daily Number of Number of 
Attendance Range Districts Districts 

919 - 42,078 115 6 

445 - 915 114 6 

268 - 443 114 6 

85 - 267 114 6 

457 24 

Selected 

The Oklahoma Educational Directory, 1984-85 was utilized to pro-

vide the names of all building principals, as well as names of indi-

vidual schools. Follow-up to all building principals whose faculties 

did not have a 100% return on the distributed surveys was sent 10 days 

after the packets had been mailed. This follow-up was in the form of 
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a postcard that stressed the importance of the surveys being returned. 

Seven days after the postcard was sent, a follow-up letter was mailed 

to all building principals whose faculty had not returned 50% of the 

distributed surveys. Data presented in Table II indicate the number 

of elementary, junior high/middle schools, and high schools involved 

in the survey. 

TABLE II 

DISTRIBUTION OF SCHOOLS BY GROUP 

Group Elementary Junior High/ High Total 
Number Schools Middle Schools Schools Schools 

10 6 6 22 

2 6 2* 6 14 

3 8 3* 6 17 

4 4* O* 6 10 

Totals 28 11 24 63 

*The small number of schools in_ these categories is due to dif­
ferent grade configurations of school organization in some districts. 

Surveys were returned from 21 elementary schools, 11 junior 

high/middle schools, and 19 high schools. No returns were received 

from seven elementary schools and five high schools. Returns were 

received from 23 of 24 school districts. 
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Description of Respondents 

Demographic data were gathered for the purpose of accurately de-

scribing the respondents in this study. The perceptions of teachers 

concerning the staff development program in Oklahoma were also an-

alyzed in terms of the demographic variables to determine if signifi-

cant differences existed. 

The sample of 24 districts included a total of 580 teachers. 

From this sample, 411 questionnaires were returned, which represents 

a 70.9% return rate. Group 1 had the greatest number of respondents 

(199), while group 3 had the highest rate of return (80%). Data 

provided in Table III indicate the number of teachers in the sample 

from each group, the number of questionnaires returned, and the per-

centage of return. 

TABLE III 

QUESTIONNAIRE RESPONSE 

Group Number of Number 
Number Teachers Returned Percentage 

278 199 71.6 

2 155 109 70.3 

3 95 76 80.0 

4 --.2£ ...11 51.9 

Totals 580 411 70.9 



Sex of Respondents 

The sample consisted of 304 females (74.3%) and 105 males (25.7%) 

(Table IV). 

Group 
Number 

2 

3 

4 

Totals 

TABLE IV 

DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONDENTS BY SEX 

Female 

148 

79 

56 

21 

304 

Male 

50 

31 

19 

_5 

105 

Total 

198 

110 

75 

26 

409* 

*The total of Table IV is less than the total number of question­
naires returned, as two respondents did not indicate their sex. 

Ages of Respondents 

The ages of the respondents in this study were spread over a wide 

distribution, with 42.9% of the respondents in the 30-39 age range. 

The second largest category, 40-49, contained 101 respondents and 

represented 24.8% of the sample (Table V). 
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TABLE V 

DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONDENTS BY AGE 

Group Under 
Number 25 25-29 30-39 40-49 50 and Over Total 

5 30 90 49 25 199 

2 5 15 48 25 16 109 

3 2 18 26 21 7 74 

4 _3_ 4 11 6 2 26 

Totals 15 67 175 101 50 408* 

*The total of Table V is less than the total questionnaires re-
turned, as three respondents did not indicate their age. 

Grades Taught Ez Respondents 

The data in Table VI indicate the grade(s) primarily taught by 

the respondents. The largest number of respondents taught grades 10 

through 12, while the smallest number of respondents taught students 

in grades 4 through 6. 

Years Teaching Experience 

Data collected from the respondents concerning years teaching 

experience indicate that only 22.4% of the teachers in the sample have 

16 or more years teaching experience. The largest category, 0-5 years 

teaching experience, contained the most respondents, with 123 (29.9%). 



The smallest category, 21 years and over, contained 45 respondents 

( 11.0%) (Table VII). 

Group 
Number 

2 

3 

4 

Totals 

TABLE VI 

DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONDENTS BY GRADE(S) 
PRIMARILY TAUGHT 

K-3 4-6 7-9 10-12 

63 33 47 54 

26 17 22 40 

17 11 20 21 

8 8 1 _9 

114 69 90 124 

Total 

197 

105 

69 

26 

397* 

*Only 397 of the 411 respondents indicated the grade(s) primarily 
taught. 

Highest Degree Held 

Data from the respondents concerning highest degree held indicate 

that the majority of the respondents (60.2%) hold a bachelor's degree, 

while 163 hold a master's degree (39.8%). One respondent did not in-

dicate the highest degree held, and no respondent held the doctorate 

(Table VIII). 
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Group 
Number 0-5 

51 

2 34 

3 26 

4 12 

Totals 123 

Group Number 

2 

3 

4 

TABLE VII 

DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONDENTS BY YEARS 
TEACHING EXPERIENCE 

6-10 11-15 16-20 21 and Over 

49 52 25 22 

25 32 8 11 

18 11 11 10 

6 ..2 ..2 2 

98 98 47 45 

TABLE VIII 

DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONDENTS BY HIGHEST 
DEGREE HELD 

Bachelor's Master's 

125 73 

63 47 

40 36 

___12_ _J_ 

Totals 247 163 

*One respondent did not indicate the highest degree held. 

39 

Total 

199 

110 

76 

26 

411 

Total 

198 

110 

76 

26 

410* 



Analysis of Research Questions 

Research Question One 

Research question one was stated as follows: "How do teachers 

perceive the staff development program in the state of Oklahoma?" The 

results are reported in Tables IX through XVIII and in the accompany­

ing summary. 

Results. The data indicated that the teachers in the state of 

Oklahoma perceived the staff development program in a positive manner. 

All 30 items on the questionnaire were analyzed in terms of the number 

of responses for each of the four choices. These responses were 

grouped into two general categories. The first category combined the 

two responses of "agree" and "strongly agree." The second category 

combined the two responses of "disagree" and "strongly disagree." The 

first category is regarded as generally positive, while the second 

category is generally regarded as negative. The perceptions of the 

respondents could then be examined by combining the responses into a 

generally positive/negative format. This data, as well as the per­

centage of respondents that generally agree or disagree with each 
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item, are included in Table IX. As indicated in Table IX, five items 

were reversed so that means of all the items could be compared. An 

item stated in the negative was receded to show a response indicative 

of a positively worded statement. It can be seen that the respondents 

perceived all but two of the items as positive. The items not regarded 

as positive were items 8 and 17. A total of 9 of the 30 items were 

perceived as being positive at a level of 90% or greater. Item 9 



TABLE IX 

DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES BY AGREEMENT/ 
DISAGREEMENT AND PERCENTAGE 

Item Number 

1. Teachers should receive some re­
lease time for staff development 
activities. 

2. Appropriate evaluation techniques 
to determine the effectiveness of 
the staff development program are 
used in my district. 

3. Staff development training seems to 
be more effective when the total 
school district staff is simul­
taneously engaged in a given 
activity. 

4. One of the most important ways to 
judge the effectiveness of a staff 
development program is to note 
whether the teacher uses the re­
sults of the training in his/her 
classroom 

5. The real test of a staff develop­
ment program is whether it helps 
the teacher to cope with his/her 
professional tasks more success-

SA/A 

379 

303 

235 

343 

fully. 385 

6. The objectives of staff develop­
ment programs in my system are 
specific. 309 

7. Most staff development activities 
should be carried on within the 
school in which the teacher works. 252 

8. Transfer of concepts presented 
and skills taught in staff devel­
opment programs to the problems 
of daily classroom life is 
minimal.* 212 

% 

92.4 

74.4 

58.0 

83.9 

94.4 

76.1 

61.6 

52.6 
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SD/D % 

31 7.6 

104 25.6 

170 42.0 

66 16.1 

23 5.6 

97 23.9 

157 38.4 

191 47.4 
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TABLE IX (Continued) 

Item Number SA/A SD/D % 

g. The teacher should have the op-
portunity to select the kind of 
staff development activities 
which he/she feels will strengthen 
his/her professional competence. 407 99.0 4 1 . 0 

10. Teachers in my school district 
receive administrative support 
and encouragement in all phases 
of the staff development program. 369 90.4 39 9.6 

11 • Most staff development programs 
do not seem well planned.* 73 17.9 335 82.1 

12. Staff development should relate 
directly to problems encountered 
in the classroom. 256 62.6 153 37.4 

13. Teachers should be afforded some 
degree of individualization based 
on their perceived needs when at-
tending staff development.programs. 392 96.8 13 3.2 

14. Every teacher should be required 
to participate in some staff de-
velopment activities designed to 
build a team spirit within his/ 
her school. 319 78.8 86 21.2 

15. Sufficient consideration has been 
given to the needs of teachers in 
planning the staff development 
program. 302 74.8 102 25.2 

16. More staff development activities 
should be scheduled during the 
school day. 206 51.5 194 48.5 

17. There is adequate follow-up to 
determine the effects of staff 
development activities in my 
system. 158 39.4 243 60.6 

18. Most staff development programs 
arise from a study of the needs 
and problems of teachers. 307 76.0 97 24.0 



43 

TABLE IX (Continued) 

Item Number SA/A SD/D 

19. Many staff development activities 
do not appear relevant to any 
felt needs of the teacher.* 151 37.5 252 62.5 

20. Our staff development programs 
seem to suffer from a lack of 
financial support needed to car-
ry them out.* 132 33.0 268 67.0 

21 • Teachers need to be involved in 
the developing of purposes, ac-
tivities, and methods of eval-
uation for staff development 
programs. 400 98.5 6 1.5 

22. A staff development program 
should include teachers shar-
ing usable ideas and instruc-
tional techniques with other 
teachers. 397 97.8 9 2.2 

23. The primary purpose of staff 
development education is to 
upgrade the teacher's class-
room performance. 360 89.3 43 10.7 

24. Staff development programs must 
include activities which allow 
for the different interests 
which exist among individual 
teachers. 398 98.8 5 1 • 2 

25. Attendance at some system-wide 
activities should be required 
of all teachers. 275 67.7 131 32.3 

26. One of the most motivating staff 
development activities is an op-
portunity to become acquainted 
with new teaching practices or 
innovative programs. 386 95.5 18 4.5 

27. If more teachers were involved 
in planning staff development 
programs, teacher commitment 
to them would be greater. 289 71.7 114 28.3 
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TABLE IX (Continued) 

Item Number SA/A SD/D 

28. Most staff development programs 
are virtually useless.* 105 25.7 304 74.3 

29. We need to have more small group 
activities at staff development 
meetings. 256 63.7 146 36.3 

30. The use of innovations presented 
in staff development programs is 
often a function of the support 
received from school administra-
tors. 322 81.1 75 18.9 

*These items were reverse scored. 

received the most positive percentage (99.0%), indicating that teach-

ers feel they should have the opportunity to select the kind of staff 

development activities they feel will strenghthen their professional 

competence. The total responses for each item vary, due to the fact 

that not all teachers in the sample responded to all of the items. 

The number of responses varied from a low of 397 for item 30 to a high 

of 411 for item 9. 

Perceptions of the teachers in the sample were also analyzed by 

comparing the means of each of the 30 items. Values from one to four 

were assigned to each of the 30 items on the questionnaire, with a 

value of one assigned to the response "Strongly Disagree" and four 

assigned to "Strongly Agree." A mean score above 2.50 was regarded as 



generally positive, while a mean score below 2.50 was regarded as 

generally negative. A comparison of the means of the 30 items yielded 

a rank order of all items from most positive to least positive. Table 

X reports the mean for each of the 30 items, as well as the rank order 

of the perceptions of the respondents in terms of a continuum from 

most positive to least positive. 

Preliminary analysis of the means of the 30 items indicated that 

all but two of the items had a mean above 2.50. Item 17 had the 

lowe~t mean (2.34), while item 8 had a mean slightly higher (2.43). 

Item 9 had the highest mean (3.64). There were also four ties in the 

rank of the items. 

Perceptions of teachers concerning the staff development program 

were further analyzed by placing each of the 30 items into one of 

seven categories dealing with staff development. The seven categories 

are as follows: Effectiveness, Evaluation, Expectations, Scheduling, 

Support and Encouragement, Teacher Involvement, and Utility. 

The first category, Effectiveness, is composed of five items. 

The percentage of agreement and disagreement with each item is listed 

in Table XI. The percentages listed indicate agreement with each 

item, except item 8. 

In the area of Evaluation, respondents felt that appropriate 

evaluation techniques were being utilized (74.4% agreement). Respond­

ents further agreed that most staff development programs had been well 

planned. However, perceptions of teachers clearly indicated that 

follow-up to determine the effects of staff development is inadequate 

(Table XII). 
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TABLE X 

MEAN RESPONSES AND RANK ORDER OF 
QUESTIONNAIRE ITEMS 

Item Number 
Number of 
Respondents 

1. Teachers should receive some release 
time for staff development activities. 410 

2. Appropriate evaluation techniques to 
determine the effectiveness of the 
staff development program are used in 
my district. 407 

3. Staff development training seems to be 
more effective when the total school 
district staff is simultaneously en-
gaged in a given activity. 405 

4. One of the most important ways to judge 
the effectiveness of a staff development 
program is to note whether the teacher 
uses the results of the training in 
his/her classroom. 409 

5. The real test of a staff development 
program is whether it helps the teacher 
to cope with his/her professional tasks 
more successfully. 408 

6. The objectives of staff development pro-
grams in my system are specific. 406 

7. Most staff development activities should 
be carried on within the school in which 
the teacher works. 409 

8. Transfer of concepts presented and skills 
taught in staff development programs to 
the problems of daily classroom life is 
minimal.* 403 

9. The teacher should have the opportunity 
to select the kind of staff development 
activities which he/she feels will 
strengthen his/her professional compe­
tence. 411 
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Mean Rank 

3.32 4 

2.86 16 

2.68 26 

3.04 11 

3.31 5 

2.87 15 

2.71 23 

2.43 29 

3.64 



TABLE X (Continued) 

Item Number 

10. Teachers in my school district re­
ceive administrative'support and 
encouragement in all phases of the 
staff development program. 

11. Most staff development programs do 
not seem well planned.* 

12. Staff development should relate 
directly to problems encountered in 
the classroom. 

13. Teachers should be afforded some de­
gree of individualization based on 
their perceived needs when attending 
staff development programs. 

14. Every teacher should be required to 
participate in some staff development 
activities designed to build a team 
spirit within his/her school. 

15. Sufficient consideration has been 
giv~n to the needs of teachers in 
planning the staff development 
program. 

16. More staff development activities 
should be scheduled during the 
school day. 

17. There is adequate follow-up to de­
termine the effects of staff devel­
opment activities in my system. 

18. Most staff development programs arise 
from a study of the needs and problems 
of teachers. 

19. Many staff development activities do 
not appear relevant to any felt needs 
of the teacher.* 

Number of 
Respondents 

408 

408 

409 

405 

405 

404 

400 

401 

404 

403 
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Mean Rank 

3.21 9 

2.93 13 

2.76 22 

3.27 6 

2.97 12 

2.85 18 

2.55 28 

30 

2.81 21 

2.62 27 



TABLE X (Continued) 

Item Number 

20. Our staff development programs seem to 
suffer from a lack of financial support 
needed to carry them out.* 

21. Teachers need to be involved in the de­
veloping of purposes, activities, and 
methods of evaluation for staff devel­
opment programs. 

22. A staff development program should in­
clude teachers sharing usable ideas 
and instructional techniques with other 
teachers. 

23. The primary purpose of staff develop­
ment education is to upgrade the 
teacher's classroom performance. 

24. Staff development programs must include 
activities which allow for the differ­
ent interests which exist among indi­
vidual teachers. 

25. Attendance at some system-wide activi­
ties should be required of all teach­
ers. 

26. One of the most motivating staff devel­
opment activities is an opportunity to 
become acquainted with new teaching 
practices or innovative programs. 

27. If more teachers were involved in 
planning staff development programs, 
teacher commitment to them would be 
greater. 

28. Most staff development programs are 
virtually useless.* 

29. We need to have more small group ac­
tivities at staff development meet­
ings. 

Number of 
Respondents 

400 

406 

406 

403 

403 

406 

404 

403 

409 

402 
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Mean Rank 

2.69 24 

3.26 8 

3.33 3 

3.21 9 

3.35 2 

2.83 19 

3.27 6 

2.86 16 

2.82 20 

2.69 24 
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TABLE X (Continued) 

Item Number 
Number of 
Respondents Mean Rank 

30. The use of innovations presented in 
staff development programs is often 
a function of the support received 
from school administrators. 397 2.90 

*Coding was reversed on these items so that means could be 
compared. 

The six items that are included in the category of Expectations 

14 

indicate general agreement with this area of staff development. Item 

9 reflects a 99% agreement of the reGpondents. Additionally, items 

13, 24, and 26 all represent agreement by the respondents with the 

items at a level of 95.5% or higher (Table XIII). 

Items dealing with Scheduling are shown in Table XIV. While the 

percentage of each item is generally that of agreement, the range is 

from,a high of 92.4% for item 1 to a low of 51.5% for item 16. 

Items dealing with the area of Support and Encouragement are 

presented in Table XV and the percentages generally indicate agreement 

with each of the items. Item 10 represents the highest percentage of 

agreement (90.4%), indicating teachers perceive they receive adminis-

trative support and encouragement in all phases of the staff develop-

ment program. The other items also indicate a positive attitude on the 

part of teachers concerning support and encouragement for the staff 

development program. 



TABLE XI 

PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES TO TEACHERS' 
PERCEPTIONS IN REGARD TO EFFECTIVENESS OF 

THE STAFF DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM 
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Questionnaire Items 
Regarding Effectiveness SA/A % SD/D % 

3. Staff development training seems to be more 
effective when the total school district 
staff is simultaneously engaged in a given 
activity. 

4. One of the most important ways to judge the 
effectiveness of a staff development pro­
gram is to note whether the teacher uses 
the results of the training in his/her 
classroom. 

6. The objectives of staff development pro­
grams in my system are specific. 

8. Transfer of concepts presented and skills 
taught in staff development programs to 
the problems of daily classroom life is 
minimal.* 

23. The primary purpose of staff development 
education is to upgrade the teacher's 
classroom performance. 

*This item was reverse scored. 

58.0 42.0 

16.1 

76.1 23.9 

52.6 47.4 

89.3 10.7 

The five items which are included in the area of Teacher Involve-

ment also indicate agreement with the items on the part of the respond-

ents. Respondents indicated by 98.5% agreement that teachers need to 

be involved in the developing of purposes, activities, and methods of 

evaluation for staff development programs. Similarly, teachers also 



indicated by a percentage of 97.8 that a staff development program 

should include teachers' sharing usable ideas and instructional tech-

niques with other teachers (Table XVI). 

TABLE XII 

PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES TO TEACHERS' 
PERCEPTIONS IN REGARD TO EVALUATION OF THE 

STAFF DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM 

51 

Questionnaire Items 
Regarding Evaluation SA/A % SD/D % 

2. Appropriate evaluation techniques to deter­
mine the effectiveness of the staff develop­
ment program are used in my district. 

11. Most staff development programs do not seem 
well planned.* 

17. There is adequate follow-up to determine the 
effects of staff development activities in 
my system. 

*This item was reverse scored. 

74.4 25.6 

17.9 82.1 

39.4 60.6 

Respondents indicated general agreement with the items regarding 

Utility of the staff development program that are contained in Table 

XVII. Over 94% of the respondents agreed that the real test of a 

staff development program is whether it helps the teacher to cope with 

his/her professional tasks more successfully. Respondents also 
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indicated agreement that staff development should relate directly to 

problems encountered in the classroom. 

TABLE XIII 

PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES TO TEACHERS' 
PERCEPTIONS IN REGARD TO EXPECTATIONS OF THE 

STAFF DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM 

Questionnaire Items 
Regarding Expectations 

9. The teacher should have the opportunity to 
select the kind of staff development activi­
ties which he/she feels will strengthen his/ 
her professional competence. 

13. Teachers should be afforded some degree of 
individualization based on their perceived 
needs when attending staff development 
programs. 

14. Every teacher should be required to partici­
pate in some staff development activities 
designed to build a team spirit within 
his/her school. 

24. Staff development programs must include 
activities which allow for the different 
interests which exist among individual 
teachers. 

25. Attendance at some system-wide activities 
should be required of all teachers. 

26. One of the most motivating staff devel­
opment activities is an opportunity to 
become acquainted with new teaching 
practices or innovative programs. 

SA/A % 

99.0 

96.8 

78.8 

98.8 

67.7 

95.5 

SD/D % 

1 • 0 

21.2 

1 • 2 

32.3 

4.5 



TABLE XIV 

PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES TO TEACHERS' 
PERCEPTIONS IN REGARD TO SCHEDULING OF THE 

STAFF DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM 
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Questionnaire Items 
Regarding Scheduling SA/A % SD/D % 

1. Teachers should receive some release time 
for staff development activities. 

7. Most staff development activities should be 
carried on within the school in which the 
teacher works. 

16. More staff development activities should be 
scheduled during the school day. 

29. We need to have more small group activities 
at staff development meetings. 

92.4 

61.6 

51.5 

63.7 

In addition to comparing the percentage distributions of all 

7.6 

38.4 

48.5 

36.3 

items within a given category, it was felt that means for the seven 

categories would also yield information that would indicate agreement 

or disagreement. Table XVIII lists each of the seven categories, 

along with means for each category. These means were computed utili-

zing the scores from all of the respondents. Since all means are 

above the 2.50 level, it is generally considered that teachers are in 

agreement with the items in a category and generally feel positive 

toward the staff development program. 



TABLE XV 

PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES TO TEACHERS' 
PERCEPTIONS IN REGARD TO SUPPORT AND 

ENCOURAGEMENT OF THE STAFF 
DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM 

54 

Questionnaire Items Regarding 
Support and Encouragement SA/A % SD/D % 

10. Teachers in my school district receive admin­
istrative support and encouragement in all 
phases of the staff development program. 

20. Our staff development programs seem to suffer 
from a lack of financial support needed to 
carry them out.* 

30. The use of innovations presented in staff 
development programs is often a function of 
the support received from school administra­
tors. 

*This item was reverse scored. 

Research Question Two 

90.4 

33.0 

81.8 

Research question two was stated as follows: "Do significant 

9.6 

67.0 

18.9 

differences exist in perceptions of teachers when grouped according to 

the following demographic variables: (a) sex, (b) age, (c) grade(s) 

primarily taught, (d) number of years teaching experience, (e) highest 

degree held, and (f) size of school district?" The results are re-

ported in Tables XIX through XXIV and accompanying summary. 

Results. An analysis of variance was calculated for each of the 

seven categories to determine if significant differences existed when 



respondents were grouped according to each of six demographic vari-

ables. The .05 level of significance was established. Significant 

differences were found in four of the demographic variables. In all, 

nine findings that were significantly different were revealed for the 

four demographic variables, with no findings of significant difference 

discovered for the remaining two demographic variables. 

TABLE XVI 

PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES TO TEACHERS' 
PERCEPTIONS IN REGARD TO TEACHER INVOLVEMENT 

IN THE STAFF DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM 
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Questionnaire Items Regard­
ing Teacher Involvement SA/A % SD/D % 

15. Sufficient consideration has been given to 
the needs of teachers in planning the staff 
development program. 

18. Most staff development programs arise from a 
study of the needs and problems of teachers. 

21. Teachers need to be involved in the develop­
ing of purposes, activities, and methods of 
evaluation for staff development programs. 

22. A staff development program should include 
teachers sharing usable ideas and instruc­
tional techniques with other teachers. 

27. If more teachers were involved in planning 
staff development programs, teacher commit­
ment to them would be greater. 

74.8 

76.0 

98.5 

97.8 

71.7 

25.2 

24.0 

1.5 

2.2 

28.3 



TABLE XVII 

PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF RESPONSES TO TEACHERS' 
PERCEPTIONS IN REGARD TO UTILITY OF THE 

STAFF DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM 
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Questionnaire Items 
Regarding Utility SA/A % SD/D % 

5. The real test of a staff development program 
is whether it helps the teacher to cope with 
his/her professional tasks more successfully. 

12. Staff development should relate directly to 
problems encountered in the classroom. 

19. Many staff development activities do not ap­
pear relevant to any felt needs of the 
teacher.* 

28. Most staff development programs are virtu­
ally useless.* 

*These items were reverse scored. 

94.4 5.6 

62.6 37.4 

37.5 62.5 

25.7 74.3 

Data related to the analysis of variance for demographic variable 

number one are presented in Table XIX. Three of the categories showed 

significant differences at the .05 level (Effectiveness, Evaluation, 

and Expectations). A comparison of the means of the scores by females 

and males revealed a score of 2.86 for females and a score of 2.11 for 

males in the category of Effectiveness. The higher score for females 

indicates a more positive perception toward the effectiveness of the 

staff development program than of their male counterparts. Similarly, 

females had a score of 2.74 for the category of Evaluation, while 



males scored 2.63. In the category of Expectations, females also 

had higher mean score than males, with scores of 3.24 and 3.16, 

respectively. 

TABLE XVIII 

MEAN RESPONSES FOR THE SEVEN CATEGORIES OF 
THE STAFF DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM 

Category 

Effectiveness 

Evaluation-

Expectations 

Scheduling 

Support and Encouragement 

Teacher Involvement 

Utility 

Mean 

2.84 

2.71 

3.23 

2.82 

2.94 

3.03 

2.88 

Information concerning the analysis of variance for the second 

demographic variable, age, is contained in Table XX. The results of 

the analysis of variance showed a significant difference for the 

category of Scheduling. However, when the Scheffe Test was applied to 

determine where the significant difference was located, the signifi-

canoe did not show up. Values of P were higher than the acceptable 
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level of .05 for the other six categories when compared to the demo-

graphic variable of age. 

TABLE XIX 

ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR DEMOGRAPHIC 
VARIABLE ONE: SEX 

Category DF ss F 

Effectiveness 0.75257599 6.20 

Evaluation 0.99251798 4.06 

Expectations 1 0.62463862 4.68 

Scheduling 0.31427804 1. 88 

Support and 
Encouragement 1 0.27860641 1. 71 

Teacher Involvement 0.33908242 2.58 

Utility 0.60909686 3.61 

·~p < .05) 

p 

0.0132* 

0.0447* 

0.0311* 

0.1715 

0.1914 

0. 1089 

0.0581 

The .analysis of variance calculated for the demographic variable 

Grade(s) Taught against the seven categories of a staff development 
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program revealed significant differences in both Evaluation and Teacher 

Involvement. A significant difference was found in the category of 

Evaluation between respondents that teach grades K-3 and respondents 

teaching in grades 7-9. 



Category 

Effectiveness 

Evaluation 

Expectations 

Scheduling 

Support and 
Encouragement 

TABLE XX 

ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR DEMOGRAPHIC 
VARIABLE TWO: AGE 

DF ss F 

4 0.54424191 1. 12 

4 1 • 65461384 1.68 

4 0.50467406 0.94 

4 1. 87033734 2. 85 

4 0.53976042 0.82 

Teacher Involvement 4 0.22991073 0.43 

Utility 4 0.70187710 1.03 

*(p < .05) 

p 

0.3452 

0. 1548 

0.4434 

0.0237* 

0.5134 

0.7838 

0.3907 

A significant difference was also found between respondents that 

teach grades K-3 and respondents teaching grades 10-12. In both in-

stances, mean scores for respondents teaching grades K-3 were signifi-

cantly higher than mean scores for respondents teaching grades 7-9 and 

for respondents teaching grades 10-12. The mean score for the three 

groups of respondents are as follows: K-3 (x = 2.86), 7-9 (~ = 2.58), 

and 10-12 (~ = 2.65). In the category of Teacher Involvement, it was 

determined that respondents teaching in grades K-3 perceived teacher 

involvement in a significantly more positive fashion than did respond-

ents teaching grades 7-9. The mean score for respondents teaching in 
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grades K-3 was 3.10, while the mean score for respondents teaching 

grades 7-9 was 2.95. Data for the analysis of variance for Grade(s) 

Taught are presented in Table XXI. 

Category 

Effectiveness 

Evaluation 

Expectations 

Scheduling 

Support and 
Encouragement 

TABLE XXI 

ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR DEMOGRAPHIC 
VARIABLE THREE: GRADE(S) TAUGHT 

DF ss F 

3 0.89950352 2.46 

3 4.69351386 6.54 

3 0.37389087 0.91 

3 0.53141918 1.06 

3 0.89783327 1.85 

Teacher Involvement 3 1.46708291 3.78 

Utility 3 0.92572912 1.86 

*(p < .05) 

p 

0.0612 

0.0003* 

0.4355 

0.3679 

0.1349 

0.0109* 

0.1335 

Table XXII contains data for the analysis of variance for the 

demographic variable Years Teaching Experience. No significant dif-

ferences at the .05 level were discovered between Years Teaching 

Experience and the seven categories of a staff development program. 
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Category 

Effectiveness 

- Evaluation 

Expectations 

Scheduling 

Support and 
Encouragement 

TABLE XXII 

ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR DEMOGRAPHIC VARI­
ABLE FOUR: YEARS TEACHING EXPERIENCE 

DF ss F 

4 0.62389356 1.28 

4 1.27454998 1.29 

4 1.01688690 1.91 

4 0.78995201 1.18 

4 0.58377429 0.89 

Teacher Involvement 4 0.40767477 o. 77 

Utility 4 0.51559531 0.76 

p 

0.2787 

0.2742 

0. 1084 

0.3172 

0.4679 

0.5423 

0.5522 

The analysis of variance for demographic variable five is pre-

sented in Table XXIII. No significant difference was found for any 

one of the seven categories when respondents were grouped according to 
I 

each of the six demographic variables • 

. Data presented in Table XXIV indicate that significant differ-

ences exist in mean scores of respondents when Size of District is one 

dimension and Effectiveness is the other dimension. However, the 

location of the difference was not revealed when the data were sub-

jected to the Scheffe Test. A significant difference at the .05 level 

was also calculated for the category of Support and Encouragement. 

The Scheffe Test revealed that respondents in group 1, the group 
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containing the largest school districts ranked according to average 

daily attendance, were significantly more positive in their percep-

tions of Support and Encouragement for the staff development program 

than were respondents in group 4, the group containing the smallest 

school districts. The mean score for respondents in group 1 was 2.99, 

while the mean score for respondents in group 4 was 2.72. 

Category 

Effectiveness 

Evaluation 

Expectations 

Scheduling 

Support and 
Encouragement 

TABLE XXIII 

ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR DEMOGRAPHIC VARI­
ABLE FIVE: HIGHEST DEGREE HELD 

DF ss F 

0.15240913 1. 25 

0.12579389 0.51 

0.12335571 0.92 

0.15067489 0.90 

0.02724865 0. 17 

Teacher Involvement 0.13291639 1.02 

Utility 0.27795246 1. 65 

p 

0.2649 

0.4774 

0.3387 

0.3434 

0.6837 

0. 3138 

0. 1998 
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Category 

Effectiveness 

Evaluation 

Expectations 

Scheduling 

Support and 
Encouragement 

TABLE XXIV 

ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE FOR DEMOGRAPHIC 
VARIABLE SIX: SIZE OF DISTRICT 

DF ss F 

3 0.98907517 2. 72 

3 1.56522992 2. 12 

3 0.60434995 1.50 

3 0.71581309 1.43 

3 2. 17959006 4.57 

Teacher Involvement 3 0.82020390 2. 10 

Utility 3 0.22746779 0.45 

*(p < .05) 
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p 

0.0432* 

0.0956 

0.2115 

0.2314 

0.0039* 

0.0982 

0.7242 



CHAPTER V 

SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS, AND RECOMMENDATIONS 

Suriunary 

This study had as its primary purpose to ascertain teacher per­

ceptions of the mandated staff development program in the state of 

Oklahoma. The study was also designed to determine if significant 

differences existed in the -perceptions of teachers when grouped ac­

cording to the following demographic variables: sex, age, grade(s) 

primarily taught, number of years teaching experience, highest degree 

held, and size of school district. 

The sample for the study consisted of 24 independent public 

school districts in the state of Oklahoma. The sample was part of a 

stratified random sample and represented school districts that ranged 

in size according to average daily attendance figures from 104 to 

2,265. 

The instrument used for the study was a modified version of 

"Teacher Attitude Toward In-Service Education Inventory" developed at 

Tennessee Technological University, Cookeville, Tennessee, by Brimm 

and Tollett (1974). The questionnaire, which was mailed to the re­

spondents' building principal for distribution, consisted of two 

sections. The first section was designed to secure demographic data. 

The second section of the questionnaire was designed to assess teacher 

perceptions of the staff development program in Oklahoma. 
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The analysis of data involved frequency distributions for each of 

the demographic variables. Means were generated for each of the 30 

items by group size, as well as for the total group of 411 respond­

ents. Means were also generated for each of the seven categories of a 

staff development program by group size and for the total group of 

respondents. Additionally, the seven categories were checked to see 

if significant differences existed when the group was categorized by 

each of six demographic variables. The findings of the study are 

summarized below and are reported separately for research questions 

one and two. 

Research Question One 

Research question one was stated as follows: "How do teachers 

perceive the staff development program in the state of Oklahoma?" The 

findings reported in Chapter IV indicated that the teachers in Okla­

homa perceived the staff development program in a generally positive 

manner. The respondents indicated that they generally agreed with all 

but two of the 30 items on the questionnaire. The items that were not 

regarded as positive by the respondents are items 8 and 17. A total 

of 13 of the 30 items were perceived in a positive fashion by the re­

spondents at a level of 80% of greater. 

Mean scores were also used to compare the degree of positive or 

negative response to each of the 30 items. Values from 1 to 4 were 

assigned to each of the 30 items on the questionnaire, with a value of 

1 assigned to the response "Strongly Disagree" and 4 assigned to 

"Strongly Agree." Mean scores were computed for each of the 30 items 

using responses from all 411 respondents. A mean score above 2.50 was 
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regarded as generally positive, while a mean score below 2.50 was 

regarded as generally negative. A comparison of the mean scores of 

the 30 items indicated that all but two of the items had a mean above 

2.50. Item 9, "The teacher should have the opportunity to select 

the kind of staff development activities which he/she feels will 

strengthen his/her professional competence," had the highest mean of 

the 30 items (3.64). Item 17, "There is adequate follow-up to deter­

mine the effects of staff development activities in my system," had 

the lowest mean of the 30 items (2.34). 

Means for each of the seven categories of a staff development 

program were also generated using responses from the respondents. 

Each of the seven categories had a mean score above 2.50, indicating 

that teachers are in agreement with the items in the categories and 

generally feel positive toward the staff development program. Means 

for the categories ranged from a low of 2.71 for Evaluation to a high 

of 3.23 for Expectations. 

Research Question Two 

Research question two was stated as follows: "Do significant 

differences exist in perceptions of teachers when grouped according to 

the following demographic variables: (a) sex, (b) age, (c) grade(s) 

primarily taught, (d) number of years teaching experience, (e) highest 

degree held, and (f) size of school district?" An analysis of vari­

ance was calculated for each of the six demographic variables checking 

for a significant difference against each of the scores of the seven 

categories of a staff development program. Significant differences 

were found in four of the demographic variables, all of which were 
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significant at the .05 level. A total of nine findings that were 

significantly different were calculated for the four demographic var­

iables. Two of the demographic variables had findings of no signifi­

cant difference. Female respondents were significantly more positive 

in their perceptions of the staff development program than were male 

respondents. Females were significantly more positive in the catego­

ries of Effectiveness, Evaluation, and Expectations. Respondents 

teaching grades K-3 were more positive than respondents teaching in 

either grades 7-9 or 10-12 when analyzing the category of Evaluation. 

It was also determined that teachers of students in grades K-3 per­

ceived the category of Teacher Involvement significantly more posi­

tively than did respondents teaching in grades 7-9. A significant 

difference was also found between respondents in group 1 and respond­

ents in group 4 when analyzing the category of Support and Encourage­

ment. The respondents in group 1 were significantly more positive 

than were respondents from the smallest school districts. Addition­

ally, two other findings of significance at the .05 level were dis­

covered. However, when the Scheffe Test was applied, the location of 

the significance was not disclosed. 

Conclusions and Implications 

Several conclusions and implications were formulated based on the 

study, and are reported in two separate parts. The first part con­

tains the conclusions and implications based on research question one; 

the second part is based on research question two. One conclusion 

that can be drawn from the findings of research question one is that 

teachers in Oklahoma perceive the mandated staff development program 
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in a positive manner. This perception could be explained, in part, by 

the fact that the staff development program is funded through the 

Oklahoma State Department of Education and provides for quality pro­

grams to be brought to local districts. This is in sharp contrast to 

the inservice sessions of the last decade, where financial support 

depended on the local superintendent of schools. Teachers also feel 

that they have benefited from some of the experiences gained through 

the staff development program and that some teacher needs are being 

met. Positive teacher perceptions of the staff development program 

have also been brought about by the regulation that states that teach­

ers must have the majority membership of the staff development commit­

tee. This majority membership gives the teachers some measure of 

control over the direction of the staff development program in each 

school district. 

A second conclusion that can be drawn from the findings is that 

teachers feel very strongly that they should have the opportunity 

to select those staff development activities which they feel will 

strengthen professional competence. Teachers realize that the staff 

development program in each school district is a program for the total 

population of teachers, but they desire a degree of individualization 

within the group plan. Teachers would prefer to have a choice of 

speakers and/or topics rather than attend one required meeting for the 

entire district each time a staff development program is presented. 

Teachers realize some meetings and programs will be mandatory, but 

whenever possible, they want to select the meeting they think will 

improve their professional competence. 
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Teachers in Oklahoma also are of the opinion that adequate 

follow-up is lacking to determine the effects of the various, staff 

development activities. Teachers are often left to their own re­

sources and initiative to implement useful ideas and techniques gained 

from staff development programs. Assistance to teachers to implement 

new ideas or teaching techniques is generally not available. Few 

districts, if any, have designated personnel to assist teachers in 

follow-up efforts. 

In a similar position, teachers feel least positive toward the 

category of Evaluation of a staff development program. The evaluation 

of the staff development program is seldom tied to long-range goals or 

objectives, but exists in small segments and does not constitute nor 

adequately reflect a total evaluation. 

A final conclusion based on the findings of research question one 

is that teacher expectations of the staff development program are very 

high. One partial explanation is that since funds are available for 

staff development activities, the programs should be above average in 

content and utility. Teacher expectations might also be high since 
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the program is mandated and is maintained on a statewide basis. Teach­

ers also feel, in varying degrees, that the program is beneficial 

which, in turn, increases teacher expectations. 

The findings of research question two support the conclusion that 

female teachers are generally more positive in their perceptions of 

the staff development program than are male teachers. Another conclu­

sion that can be drawn is that respondents teaching in grades K-3 are 

more positive than teachers at the secondary level. This more posi­

tive perception of the staff development program on the part of 



respondents teaching in grades K-3 could be explained, in part, by 

their receptivity to more staff development programs due to their 

generalized orientation rather than the more specialized orientation 

which secondary teachers possess. This is further expanded by the 

fact that teachers of grades K-3 are required to teach several sub­

jects, while secondary teachers are limited to one or two. This 

difference may be related to teaching level, but gender may have 

little or nothing to do with it. 

Finally, it can be concluded that teachers in the largest dis­

tricts are of the opinion that they have a greater degree of support 

and encouragement than do teachers in the smallest school districts. 

Perhaps because of the size difference, change becomes less personal 

and more bureaucratic in the larger districts. Since change appears 

to be more natural, teachers perceive a greater degree of support and 

encouragement for innovations and new teaching techniques gained 

through staff development activities. Teachers in small school dis­

tricts often share programs in a staff development cooperative and may 

feel that other districts' needs are being met at the expense of their 

own. Teachers in larger school districts may also perceive a more 

individualized staff development plan due to increased efficiency of 

staff development finances. 

Recommendations 

The following recommendations are based on the findings and 

conclusions of the study. Recommendations are made for practice as 

well as for further research. 
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Recommendations for Practice 

1. Local staff development committees should attempt to identify 

the factors that create positive or negative perceptions of the staff 

development program on the part of teachers. Although teachers have a 

positive perception of the staff development program, local staff de­

velopment committees should attempt to promote those factors that 

bring about positive perceptions toward the staff development program 

on the part of teachers. 

2. Options in attending staff development activities should be 

available to teachers whenever possible. While it is often desired 

that all teachers in a school district attend a single activity, 

teachers should also be afforded some discretion in the attendance of 

staff development programs. 

3. Local staff development committees should create a systematic 

follow-up program to determine effects of the various staff develop­

ment activities. Periodic follow-up efforts will result in a higher 

degree of efficiency for implementaiton of new teaching techniques and 

ideas. One method to accomplish this follow-up would be to survey the 

teacher three months after the activity to determine the degree of 

implementation of ideas gained from staff development activities. 

Another method that could be used would be to ask the presenters to 

address this idea before they leave. More time and energy should be 

spent on follow-up activities. 

4. Local staff development committees should formulate and uti­

lize proper evaluation techniques, both for long- and short-range 

goals and objectives. Accurate data concerning evaluation and feed-
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back are essential if the staff development program is to be improved. 

A written evaluation completed by all participants at the end of a 

staff development activity is one method of conducting an evaluation. 

Another method to determine the long-term effects of staff development 

activities is to have the participants evaluate the activity at its 

end, and again at some future time, such as the end of the school 

year. 

5. The highest quality staff development program possible should 

be made available to meet high expectations on the part of teachers. 

Teachers' high expectations can be satisfied with equally high quality 

staff development programs. 

6. Staff development presenters should be made aware of the 

findings that female teachers are generally more positive in their 

perceptions of the staff development program than are male teachers. 

If presenters of staff development programs are knowledgeable of this 

data, workshops could be organized which better meet the needs of the 

audience. 

7. Staff development programs should be presented with an ele­

mentary or secondary orientation whenever possible. The divisions of 

elementary and secondary would provide greater congruence of staff 

development activities with teacher interests and levels of certifica­

tion. 

8. Local staff development committees should take steps to 

ensure that teachers have the necessary support and encouragement for 

the various aspects of the staff development program. Support and 

encouragement of the teachers to implement what they have learned from 

staff development activities is vital to the success of the program. 
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Recommendations for Further Research 

1. Similar research to this study should be conducted in the 

future to gain the perceptions of the teachers in the state of Okla­

homa concerning the staff development program. Additional information 

gained could then be used to provide guidance for the direction that 

the program should take. Additional research could be conducted at 

intervals to keep current with the perceptions of teachers concerning 

the staff development program. 

2. Future research should attempt to gain insight as to whether 

or not teachers have the opportunity to select the staff development 

activities which they feel will strengthen professional competence. 

Teachers should enjoy some degree of freedom in the selection of staff 

development activities. 

3. Research should be conducted to determine if sufficient 

follow-up techniques are being utilized. This information could then 

be used to assist local staff development committees in follow-up 

activities and techniques. 

4. Additional research should be conducted that will identify 

the reasons teachers feel least positive toward evaluation of the 

staff development program. Once these reasons are identified, better 

evaluation methods and techniques can be utilized to evaluate the 

staff development program. 

5. Further research should be done that will identify specific 

qualities of staff development programs that lead to high expectations 

on the part of teachers. Once these qualities are identified, a high 

level of expectation can be maintained among teachers. 
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6. The study indicates a need to determine the factors that 

contribute to females being more positive in their perceptions of the 

staff development program than are males. These factors will expand 

the data base of research concerning the mandated staff development 

program. 

7. Additional research should be conducted that will identify 

the reasons that respondents teaching in grades K-3 are more positive 

than teachers at the secondary level. This research will contribute 

to a greater understanding of perceptions of teachers regarding the 

staff development program. 
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B. An in-depth study that will identify the reasons teachers in 

smaller school districts feel they have less support and encouragement 

than do teachers in larger school districts should be conducted. This 

information could then be analyzed to determine specifically why teach­

ers in smaller school districts feel they do not have as much support 

and encouragement and could also generate ideas for additional support 

and encouragement. 

This study was conducted to determine teacher perceptions of the 

mandated staff development program in the state of Oklahoma. Teachers 

generally were positive in their assessment of the program, and the 

staff development program was determined to be effective. Additional 

research needs to be conducted to expand the data base currently in 

existence and to provide answers to questions not fully answered by 

this study. 



BIBLIOGRAPHY 

Ainsworth, B. A. "Teachers Talk About Inservice Education." Journal 
of Teacher Education, XXVII, 2, Summer, 1976, pp. 107-109. 

Arends, R.; Hersh, R.; and Turner, J. "Inservice Education and the 
Six O'Clock News." Theory Into Practice, XVII, 3, June, 1978, 
pp. 196-205. 

Bartz, A. E. Basic Statistical Concepts. Minneapolis: Burgess, 
1981. 

Brimm, J. L. and Tollett, D. J. "How Do Teachers Feel About In-Service 
Education?" Educational Leadership, 31, 6, March, 1974, pp. 521-
525. 

Byrne, R. "Inservice Programs--What Are the Essentials for Making 
Them Effective?" NASSP Bulletin, 67, 461, March, 1983, pp. 1-7. 

Dillon, E. A. "Staff Development: Bright Hope or Empty Promise?" 
Educational Leadership, 34, 3, December, 1976, pp. 165-170. 

Donlan, D. "Research on Staff Development: The Inland Area Writing 
Project." (Paper presented at Annual Meeting of California Read­
ing Association, San Diego, California, November, 1982.) 

Edelfelt, R. A. "Inservice Education of Teachers: Priority for the 
Next Decade." Journal of Teacher Education, XXV, 3, Summer, 
1974, pp. 250-252. 

Edelfelt, R. A. "The School of Education and Inservice Education." 
Journal of Teacher Education, XXVIII, 2, March-April, 1977, 
pp. 10-14." 

Ehrenberg, L. M. and Brandt, R. s. "Improved Student Learning: A 
Necessary Goal of Staff Development." Educational Leadership, 
34, 3, December, 1976, pp. 205-209. 

Engle, T. L. and Snellgrove, L. Psychology: Its Principles and 
Applications. New York: Harcourt, Brace, Jovanovich, 1974. 

Ford, R. E. "A Study of Superintendents' Perceptions of Staff Devel­
opment Effectiveness in Oklahoma." (Unpub. Ed.D. dissertation, 
Oklahoma State University, 1985.) 

75 



76 

Fox, R. S. and Griffin, D. A. "A New Model for In-Service: When Cli­
ents and Resources Cooperate for Growth." Educational Leadership, 
31, 6, March, 1974, pp. 545-547. 

Galloway, C. M. "This Issue." Theory Into Practice, XI, 5, 1972, pp. 
273-275. 

Gersten, L. "Inter_visition: A Process of Growth and Enrichment." 
Phi Delta Kappan, 60, 7, March, 1979, pp. 532-533. 

Hall, H. D. "A Study of Current Practices and Teachers' Attitudes 
Regarding Staff Development Programs as Mandated by House Bill 
1706 for the State of Oklahoma." (Unpub. Ed.D. dissertation, 
Oklahoma State University, 1983.) 

Harris, B. M. Improving Staff Performance Through Inservice Educa­
tion. Boston: Allyn and Bacon, 1980. 

Harris, B. M. and Bessent, W. In-Service Education: 
Better Practice. Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey: 
1969. 

A Guide to 
Prentice-Hall, 

Heridee, R. E. "Toward Effective Staff Development Plans and Programs." 
Educational Leadership, 34, 3, December, 1976, pp. 163-164. 

Holly, M. L. "Teachers' Views on Inservice Training." Phi Delta 
Kappan, 63, 6, February, 1982, pp. 417-418. 

Howey, K._ R. "Putting Inservice Teacher Education Into Perspective." 
Journal of Teacher Education, XXVII, 2, Summer, 1976, pp. 101-
105. 

Ingersoll, G. M. "Assessing Inservice Training Needs Through Teacher 
Responses." Journal of Teacher Education, XXVII, 2, Summer, 
1976, pp. 169-173. 

Johnston, G. S. and Yeakey, C. C. "Administrators' and Teachers' Pref­
erences for Staff Development." Planning and Changing, 8, 4, 
Winter, 1977, pp. 230-238. 

Joyce, B. and Showers, B. "The Coaching of Teaching." Educational 
Leadership, 40, 1, October, 1982, pp. 4-10. 

Mackie, W. L. and Gervais, R. L. "The Inservice Workshop." Illinois 
Schools Journal, 57, 3, Fall, 1977, pp. 33-44. 

Mangieri, J. N. and McWilliams, D. R. "Designing an Effective Inserv­
ice Program." Journal of Teacher Education, XXVII, 2, Summer, 
1976, pp. 110-112. 

Mann, D. "The Politics of Inservice." Theory Into Practice, XVII, 3, 
June, 1978, pp. 212-217. 



Marshall, J. C. and Caldwell, S. D. "How Valid Are Formal, Informal 
Needs Assessment Methods for Planning Staff Development Pro­
grams?" NASSP Bulletin, 68, 475, November, 1984, pp. 24-30. 

Ngaiyaye, M. S. W. and Hanley, J. L. "What Teachers Want From Inserv­
ice Education." North Central Association Quarterly, 53, 2, 
Fall, 1978, pp. 305-311. 

Ogletree, E. and Allen, B. "Opinions of Inner-City Teachers of In­
Service Meetings." Peabody Journal of Education, 54, October, 
1976, pp. 47-52. 

77 

Oklahoma Educational Directory, 1984-85. Oklahoma City: State Depart­
ment of Education, 1984 • 

.. Oklahoma Session Laws, 1980. St. Paul, Minnesota: West, 1980. 

Simms, R. L. "Attitudes of Oklahoma Teachers Toward House Bill 1706." 
Journal of Teacher Education, XXXIV, 2, March-April, 1983, 
pp. 26-28. 

Turner, H. E. "Improved In-Service: A Challenge for Supervisors." 
The Clearing House, 45, 2, October, 1970, pp. 116-119. 

Underwood, B. and Underwood, R. "Concerns of Junior High School and 
Middle School Teachers: A Framework for In-Service Programs." 
The Clearing House, 51, 1, September, 1977, pp. 36-37. 

Von Eschenbach, J. F. and Noland, R. G. "In-Service Delivery System 
Preferences Among Social Studies Teachers." The Social Studies, 
73, 1, January-February, 1982, pp. 16-20. 

Wood, F. H. and Thompson, S. R. "Guidelines for Better Staff Develop­
ment." Educational Leadership, 37, 5, February, 1980, pp. 374-
378. 

Yeatts, E. H. "Staff Development: A Teacher-Centered In-Service De­
sign." Educational Leadership, 33, 6, March, 1976, pp. 417-421. 

Zenke, L. L. "Staff Development in Florida." Educational Leadership, 
34, 3, December, 1976, pp. 177-181. 

Zigarmi, P.; Betz, L.; and Jensen, D. "Teachers' Preferences in and 
Perceptions of In-Service Education." Educational Leadership, 
34, 7, April, 1977, pp. 545-551. 



APPENDIXES 

78 



APPENDIX A 

CORRESPONDENCE 

79 



April 10, 1985 

Dear 

The state of Oklahoma currently has a limited data base dealing 
with teacher perceptions of staff development programs. A study is 
now being conducted that is concerned with the perceptions of teachers 
toward the staff development program on a statewide basis. Your 
school district has been randomly selected for inclusion in the study. 
The results of this study will help provide direction for improvements 
to be made in the staff development program. 

This letter is to request your support in allowing those persons 
randomly selected to participate. The instrument to be used is en­
closed for your information. Please sign the attached enclosure, for 
your approval, and return in the stamped, addressed envelope as soon 
as possible. When the enclosure with your approval is received, 
packets containing the questionnaires will be mailed to each principal 
in your district for distribution. Fifty percent of the teachers in 
your district will be asked to complete the survey. A letter of 
instructions to each principal will be enclosed and the same is en­
closed for your information. Results of the study will be made avail­
able if you will indicate your desire on the enclosure. 

Neither individual teachers nor school districts will be identi­
fied and all returns will be treated as confidential. Thank you for 
your consideration in helping us conduct this survey. Your valuable 
assistance is greatly appreciated. 

Sincerely, 

Richard Strahorn 
Research Associate 
Oklahoma State University 

Dr. Kenneth St. Clair 
Professor of Educational Administration 

and Higher Education 
Oklahoma State University 
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I grant approval to conduct the survey described in the 
enclosed letter in my school district. I understand that 
fifty percent of the teachers employed in this school dis­
trict will be chosen at random to participate in the survey. 

(Check one): 

I desire a copy of the results of the study. 

I do not desire a copy of the results of the study. 

Signature 
Superintendent of Schools 
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April 10, 1985 

Dear Principal: 

The state of Oklahoma has a limited data base dealing with 
teacher perceptions of staff development programs. A study is now 
being conducted that is concerned with the perceptions of teachers 
toward the staff development program on a statewide basis. Your 
school district has been randomly selected for inclusion in the study. 
The results of this study will help provide direction for improvements 
to be made in the staff development program. 

Approval to conduct this survey in your district has been granted 
by your superintendent. You are asked to cooperate in the study by 
distributing the enclosed questionnaires to fifty percent of your 
teachers using the following method. First, begin with an alphabe­
tized teacher list and select the teacher whose name appears at the 
top of the list. Second, select every other name until fifty percent 
of your faculty is selected. The result will be that the teachers 
selected to participate in the study will be those whose names appear 
in the odd numbered positions. When selection of the teachers is 
completed, please distribute the questionnaires to the selected fac­
ulty members and have them returned in the envelopes provided. Re­
sults of the study will be made available if you indicate your desire 
on the enclosure and return it in the stamped, addressed envelope. 

Neither individual teachers nor school districts will be identi­
fied and all returns will be treated as confidential. Thank you for 
your consideration in helping us conduct this survey. Your valuable 
assistance is greatly appreciated. 

Sincerely, 

Richard Strahorn 
Research Associate 
Oklahoma State University 

Dr. Kenneth St. Clair 
Professor of Educational Administration 

and Higher Education 
Oklahoma State University 
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I desire a copy of the results of the study. 

I do not desire a copy of the results of the study. 

Name 

Address 

City, State, Zip 



Dear Principal: 

Approximately ten days ago you received a packet 
of staff development questionnaires to distribute to your 
faculty. I would like to thank you for your cooperation 
and remind you that the completed surveys are crucial to 
the study. Thanks for your assistance in this matter. 

Sincerely, 

Richard Strahorn 
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May 6, 1985 

Dear Principal: 

Recently you were mailed a packet of staff development question­
naires designed to assess teachers' perceptions of the staff develop­
ment program. Your building was selected to be included in the study. 
The sampling for the survey included only a very small percentage of 
the schools in the state, making it imperative that as many of the 
surveys mailed out must be completed and returned as is possible. 

As of this date, only a small number of the surveys mailed to 
your building have been returned. I would ask that you encourage the 
teachers in your building that were given surveys to complete and 
return them at the earliest date. Additional surveys are enclosed if 
they should be needed. I appreciate your cooperation with this study 
and hope that you and your faculty have had a successful school year. 

Sincerely, 

Richard Strahorn 

RS:ds 
Enclosures 
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Code No. ________ __ 

STAFF DEVELOPMENT QUESTIONNAIRE 

Dear Teacher: 

Your assistance is needed to gather data concerning the staff 
development program. You have been selected at random to represent 
your district in this study, and prior permission has been obtained 
from your superintendent for you to participate. This information 
is part of a state-wide survey and will be used to assess teacher 
perceptions of the staff development program. The following is a 
questionnaire designed to gather information concerning the staff 
development program in your school district. We are asking that 
you respond to the questions regarding the staff development 
program in your school district by completing this questionnaire. 
While each questionnaire is coded for research purposes, your 
responses will be kept confidential and no attempt will be made to 
identify you or your school district. 

Section I 
DIRECTIONS: Please respond to the below listed areas by 

checking the appropriate response. 

1. Sex: a. Male 
b. Female 

2. Age: a. Under 25 
b. 25-29 
c. 30-39 
d. 40-49 
e. 50 and over 

3. Grades you primarily teach: (check only one category) 

a. Grades K-3 c. Grades 7-9 

b. Grades 4-6 d. Grades 10-12 

4. Number of years teaching experience prior to this year: 
a. 0-5 years d. 16-20 years 
b. 6-10 years e. 21 and over 
c. 11-15 years 

5. Highest degree held: 
a. Bachelors 
b. Masters 
c. Doctorate 
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Section II 

DIRECTIONS: Please respond to each of the following state­
ments by c1rcl1ng one of the four responses listed. Circling 
your choice of response will indicate whether you strongly agree 
(SA), agree (A), disagree (D), or strongly disagree (SO) with each 
statement. 

Strongly Strongly 
~ ~ Disagree Disagree 

1. Teachers should receive sane release 
tille for ~taff devel.o!;nent activities. 511. A D so 
2. Appropriate eval.uatia!. techniques to 
dete1mine the effectiveness of the staff 
devel.oplant P10CJ1ain are used in rtrf 
district. 511. A D so 
3. Staff developaent t:rain:ing seems to 
be ume effective when the total school 
district staff is silm.ll.t:aneously enqaged 
in a given activity. A D so 
4. One of the llDSt in;lort:ant ways to 
judge the effectiveness of a staff 
developllent progzam is to note whether 
the teacher uses the results of the 
training in his/her cJ.asm:cc:m. A D so 
5. 'lbe xeal test of a staff devel.q:llent 
pzogzam is whether it helps the teacher 
to cope with his/her pzofessicrlal. tasks 
ume successfully. 511. A 0 so 
6. 'lbe objectives of staff ~t 
pzogLGIIS in rtr{ system are specific. 511. A D so 
7. M:lst staff devel.opalt activities 
should be cazried en within the sc:hcol 
in which the teacher 'WOrks. 511. A D so 
8. Transfer of ccncepts pzesented and 
skills taught in staff develqment 
P109LGIIB to the pzoblems of daily 
clasSLOCIIl life is rnin:imal.. 511. A D so 
9. The teacher should have the oppor-
tunity to sel.:!Ct the kind of staff 
devel.opnent activities which he/she feels 
will streriqtben his/her pzofessicrlal. 
~- 511. A D SD 

10. Teachers in rtrf schcol district receive 
administrative support and encourageaent in 
all phases of the staff devel.opnent progzan. 511. A D so 
11. M:lst staff developnent progxdliS do 
not seem well p.lanned. 511. A D so 
12. Staff devel.opnent should zelate 
directly to prcblems encountezed in the 
classrcan. 511. A D so 
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Strongly Strongly 

~ ~ Disagree Disagree 

13. Teachers should be afforded sane 
degree of individualization based on their 
perceived needs when attending staff 
devel0Ff11131lt programs. SA A D so 
14. Every teacher should be required to 
participate in sane staff develoJ;I!Silt 
activities designed to build a team 
spirit within his/her school. SA A D so 
15. Sufficient consideration has been 
given to the needs of teachers in planning 
the staff develOJ;I!Silt program. SA A D so 
16. r-t:>re staff devel0Ff111311t activities 
should be scheduled during the school day. SA A D so 
17. There is adequate foll<JI\0-up to 
detennine the effects of staff develor;:ment 
activities in my system. SA A D so 
18. r-t:>st staff develor;:ment programs arise 
fran a study of the needs and problems 
of teachers. SA A D SD 

19. Many staff develoJ;I!Silt activities do 
not appear relevant to any felt needs 
of the teacher. SA A D SD 

20. Our staff develoJ;I!Silt programs seem 
to suffer fran a lack of financial 
support needed to carry them out. SA A D SD 

21. Teachers need to be involved in the 
developing of purposes, activities, 
and rrethods of evaluation for staff 
develoJ;I!Silt programs. SA A D SD 

22. A staff develoJ;I!Silt program should 
include teachers sharing usable ideas and 
instructional techniques with other teachers. SA A D SD 

23. The primary purpose of staff develop-
ment education is to upgrade the teacher's 
classrcxJIII perfonnance. SA A D so 
24. Staff develoJ;I!Silt programs must 
include activities which allCM for the 
different interests which exist anong 
individual teachers. SA A D SD 

25. Attendance at sane system-wide 
activities should be required of all 
teachers. SA A D SD 

26. One of the ITClst ITCltivating staff 
develoJ;I!Silt activities is an opportunity 
to becate acquainted with new teaching 
practices or innovative programs. SA A D SD 



Strongly 
~ ~ Disagree 

27. If rrore teachers were involved in 
planning staff developtent programs, 
teacher cc:mnitment to them would be 

SA A greater. 

28. r.bst staff developtent programs 
are virtually useless. SA A 

29. we need to have rrore small group 
activities at staff developtent 

SA A neetings. 

30. The use of innovations presented 
in staff developrent programs is often 
a flmction of the support received 
fran school administrators. SA A 

PLEASE RETURN THIS COMPLETED QUESTIONNAIRE IN THE 
SELF-ADDRESSED ENVELOPE. 

D 

D 

D 

D 

90 

Strongly 
Disagree 

SD 

SD 

SD 

SD 

Thank you for your cooperation in conducting this study. Your 
valuable assistance is greatly appreciated' 

Sincerely, 

~-~ 
Richard Strahorn 
Research Associate 
Oklahoma State University 

Dr. Kenneth St. Clair 
Professor of Educational 
Administration and Higher Education 
Oklahoma State University 
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